Tooele City Council and
Tooele City Redevelopment Agency of Tooele City, Utah
Work Session Meeting Minutes

  Date:  
Wednesday, September 7, 2016
Time:  
5:00 p.m.

Place:  
Tooele City Hall, Large Conference Room

90 North Main St., Tooele, Utah
City Council Members Present:

Chairman Brad Pratt
Scott Wardle

Dave McCall
Debbie Winn

Steve Pruden

City Employees Present:

Mayor Patrick Dunlavy

Glenn Caldwell, Finance Director
Jim Bolser, Director of Community Development and Public Works
Paul Hansen, City Engineer
Michelle Pitt, Recorder
Roger Baker, City Attorney
Rachelle Custer, City Planner

Brian Roth, Director of Parks and Recreation 
Minutes prepared by Michelle Pitt

1.  Open Meeting
Chairman Pratt called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.
2. Roll Call
Brad Pratt, Present

Scott Wardle, Present
Dave McCall, Present
Debbie Winn, Present 
Steve Pruden, Present
3. Discussion:
· Resolution 2016-44 A Resolution of Tooele City Council Approving Amendment No. 2 to the Green Meadows Annexation Agreement
Presented by Roger Baker
Mr. Baker reminded the Council that at the last meeting, the Council agreed that they wanted to see this land permanently under the City's control.  Mr. Baker stated he reached out to Tom Buzianis with a draft amendment.  Mr. Buzianis signed the amendment and returned it by email.  Mr. Baker indicated that he called Dan Kitchen, who said he was encouraged by the City’s decision and would also sign the amendment.  In speaking with Mr. Kitchen, Mr. Baker learned that Tom Buzianis and Daniel Kitchen do not have a business relationship.  The portions of the property that Mathew Arbshay owned are now owned by Daniel Kitchen.  Mr. Kitchen signed agreements with developers that want to develop five acre lots.  Mr. Buzianis saw that those five acre lots would not be to his advantage, so he is now trying to purchase those lots from Mr. Kitchen.  Mr. Buzianis wants to bring back a slightly altered plat.  One of the changes would be to move the road.  Mr. Arbshay insisted on having the road along the steep bluff.  Mr. Buzianis doesn't want that, but would like the homes near the steep bluff to have great views, with their back yards against the slope.  
· Ordinance 2016-16 An Ordinance of Tooele City Enacting Tooele City Code Chapter 8-16 Regarding Special Events 
Presented by Roger Baker
Mr. Baker said that City staff receives numerous requests for permits to conduct special events.  These requests include things such as large gatherings in the park, and triathlons in City streets.  The City doesn’t currently have a permitting process.  The result of not having a permitting process is that the events just occur.  The whole purpose of this ordinance is so that these events can be conducted safely for the public, the participants, and city staff.  Without a permitting process, the City has no process to ensure that these events are conducted safely.  Mr. Baker indicated that the City is not trying to have control of the events, but rather trying to make sure that events are done safely.  Basically, the ordinance lists four types of events:  1) demonstration - not meant to restrict political speech or assemblies; 2) entertainment – such as a parade or concert; 3) athletic event or bike race; and 4) filming event or movie production.  Mr. Baker stated that there are events that wouldn't be regulated, such as church youth group activities in the park, funeral processions, or block parties.  Mr. Baker clarified that the City would not regulate any event that occured entirely on private property, and would only require a permit for events occurring on public property, in a road, or when the event requires road closures.  
The ordinance has a detailed list of information needed to make it a safe event, and a list of definitions to help City staff know how to handle applications.  There is an appeal process, and timelines.  The ordinance provides the Parks and Recreation department to be the department to evaluate the applications, along with other departments, such as community development and the police department.  

Councilman Pruden asked Brian Roth if he felt the ordinance provided a good process.  Mr. Roth answered in the affirmative, stating that it would be nice to have something in place.  Councilman Pruden stated it would be good for calendaring so that multiple events wouldn’t occur in the same place.  

Councilman Wardle expressed appreciation to all those that worked on this ordinance.  He said that this ordinance took a lot of discussion.  He felt it was important to note that Tooele City is one of the few cities that doesn't have a special event ordinance.  He felt it was a good ordinance because it ensures safety, especially when roads are closed.  

Chairman Pratt stated that this puts in place a mechanism that gives direction to those organizing events.  He said that in the process of developing this ordinance, the City looked at a lot of other cities and their processes.  He felt that the ordinance was good, didn’t restrict, and provided opportunity and direction.

Councilwoman Winn stated that the ordinance would help those individuals or groups, to give them structure to organize their events.  

Mayor Dunlavy stated that the City was being inconsistent with how events were being handled thus far.  He expressed gratitude to the Council for their support of the ordinance so that the City could now be consistent with events and groups.

Mr. Baker said that he would bring this ordinance back to the Council for a vote at their next meeting.  Councilwoman Winn indicated that she was not able to attend the next Council meeting, so would not be able to vote, but expressed her support of the ordinance. 
Mr. Roth asked if the ordinance addressed fundraiser events. Mr. Baker indicated that if the event didn’t fall within the definitions, then it wouldn't require a permit.  If the event occurred on private property, it wouldn’t require a permit.  Mr. Baked told Mr. Roth they could discuss it further after the meeting.    

Councilman McCall suggested that after the ordinance passed, the City should get the information about the special event permits to the public. 

· Ordinance 2016-15 An Ordinance of Tooele City Amending Tooele City Code Chapter 1-27 (Zoning Administrator), Chapter 7-5 (Conditional Uses), Chapter 2-4 (Board of Adjustment) 
Presented by Roger Baker
Mr. Baker explained that one of the principles of planning regarding conditional uses and design is a legal principle that has been developed by the courts.  Many planning standards used to contain principles designed to create compatibility so that the new use is compatible with the old use.  Words commonly used are harmonious, consistent, or desirable.  Mr. Baker said that the courts have had a fit over these words, because the words defy definition when it comes to land use and building.  One person's notion of what is harmonious or desirable is different from every other person’s.  Mr. Baker said that the City’s code does not use those words when it comes to design, subdivisions, or site plans.  In the zoning ordinance, the City has some of those words, however.  This portion of the ordinance is a housekeeping item to remove those words to make it more predictable for everyone - staff and the public.  In researching the code, Mr. Baker said that he found two other things that he felt should be discussed:
1) Revocation of a conditional use permit.  Currently, if a conditional use permit is revoked, it can be appealed before the planning commission in a public hearing.  The planning commission is the body used to approve land use applications.  It is awkward to have the body that approves land use applications, be the same body to hear the revocation.  This ordinance is suggesting that a revocation be heard by the administrative hearing officer.  The hearing officer is law trained, and won't be subject to public pressures, like the planning commission might.  
2)Board of adjustment.  Other decisions that are going to be appealed currently go before the board of adjustment.  Mr. Baker explained that the trend is to get away from the board of adjustment.  In Tooele there are challenges with this board.  Ms. Custer explained that State code sets criteria for approving a variance, but boards of adjustment don’t always follow those criteria, using their personal opinions instead.  The City’s board of adjustment doesn't meet regularly.  She recently found out that two members of the board have deceased.  One of the deceased is the Chairman.  The members aren't legally trained.  It is hard to train them to hold to the law.  Mr. Baker said that one of the problems with the board of adjustment, in general, is that board members sometimes don't care what the law says.  They vote the way they want instead.  They allow land uses that are against the law.  Mr. Baker stated that the ordinance changes the appeal route to the administrative hearing officer and away from the board of adjustment.  If approved, it would repeal the entire chapter, and not have a board of adjustment.  There is already a chapter about the appeal process before the administrative hearing officer.  

Councilman McCall asked if the City would run the risk of someone saying that since the City is paying the administrative hearing officer, that he would judge in the City’s favor.  Mr. Baker answered that that would be a possibility if the City paid the hearing officer a lot of money (speaking of the position, not the persons who currently holds the position).  Mr. Baker indicated that the hearing officer doesn’t get paid very much.  Mr. Bolser added that the City would run the same risk when appeals go before the planning commission, because they also receive a stipend.  

Mr. Baker stated that he would bring back an ordinance that changes all chapters that refer to the board of adjustment.  

4. Council Reports
Councilwoman Winn reported that Communities that Care only meets every other month.  Their next meeting will be next Thursday.  The North Tooele City Special Service District met a couple of weeks ago.  They had some discussions about some property that had been accepted by the City, and had some questions.  She indicated that every question that she had was answered by Mr. Bolser, or other City staff.  She expressed appreciation to Mr. Bolser for providing information for her to take to the board.
Councilman Pruden stated that the Fridays on Vine season was over.  He felt it was the best season ever.  They had a great quality of artists and the number of attendees was the highest so far.  He received alot of good comments about the 4th of July performer, Lone Star.  Councilman Pruden expressed appreciation to everyone's departments for the work they did for the summer events.    

Councilman McCall said that the library board didn't meet yesterday because the itinerary was so short.  He said the Council receives emails about the events going on at the library.  The library board is debating who will be the Chair.  The Vice Chair is filling in until someone else is elected.

Councilman Wardle reported that Council of Governments (COG) would be meeting in three weeks.  He said that there have been many issues, including dispatch fees, with the County that have extreme high priority.  USU meets in two weeks.  USU is going through a lot of transition right now, so things have been put on hold.  However, the nursing program is on track, with the first class this fall.  USU’s current president has taken another position, and the new president won't be in place until January.   

Chairman Pratt expressed appreciation for the way things have been moving with the COG committee, as far as discussions.  Decisions will be made as a result of those discussions.  He felt that the discussions have been positive.   Chairman Pratt said he was unsure if he was still on the Council of Aging committee.  The County has told him that his term has expired.   

5. Close Meeting to Discuss Litigation, and Property Acquisition
Councilman Pruden moved to close the meeting.  Councilman McCall seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilwoman Winn “Aye,” Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  

Those in attendance during the closed session were:  Glenn Caldwell, Roger Baker, Jim Bolser, Mayor Patrick Dunlavy, Paul Hansen, Michelle Pitt, Brian Roth, Councilwoman Winn, Councilman McCall, Councilman Wardle, Councilman Pruden, and Chairman Pratt.  
The meeting closed at 5:46 p.m.
No minutes were taken on these items.

6. Adjourn
Councilwoman Winn moved to adjourn the meeting.  Councilman McCall seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilwoman Winn “Aye,” Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  
The meeting adjourned at 6:51 p.m.
The content of the minutes is not intended, nor are they submitted, as a verbatim transcription of the meeting.  These minutes are a brief overview of what occurred at the meeting.
Approved this 21st day of September, 2016
___________________________________________________ 

Brad Pratt, Tooele City Council Chair
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